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Abstract 

Reason is a primary instrument that God created in humans. With reason, one can reason, 
analyse, and give birth to innovative, creative, and varied ideas. Today the social 
stratification of a person and his strategic position in the community are often determined by 
the product of the mind that is born — mainly related to the world of science and modern 
technology. However, in the perspective of the Qur'an, the mind is not everything. Because 
at a certain level, competence and reasoning, power cannot afford to reach it. Notably, if it 
is correlated with the issue of religious truth absolutism, then one cannot rely solely on his 
reason. Therefore, God revealed revelation as a definitive reference in establishing absolute 
truth. The announcement that God sent down in no way contradicts a healthy mind. In fact, 
between revelation and reason can synergize in determining which are good and which are 
bad, which are right and which are wrong. At the same time, the idea cannot be arrogant but 
must be submissive and obedient to revelation. Therefore, the reason is never satisfied with 
a truth that is received without proof rationally. To strengthen the faith in the revelation of 
God and to provide an explanation for those who doubt, a revelation needs the role of reason 
to reveal the truths brought about by revelation. With the ability of reason to confirm the fact 
brought by revelation rationally, then the truth revelation will be more readily accepted by 
humans by the signs determined by revelation. 
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A. INTRODUCTION 

Reason and revelation have a significant role in the journey of human life (Bakhshizadeh, 
2018, p. 121). The revelation sent down by God to human beings as a clue to navigate the 
experiences of life in this world (Guerra, 2001, p. 4). Intellect is not necessarily able to 
understand God's revelation, are the five human senses that accompany it to be able to 
understand the revelations revealed by God (Newbegin, 2011, p. 117). Thus, there is a close 
relationship between revelation as absolute truth because it comes from God with the 
journey of human life (Sonn, 2005, p. 68). 

When speaking of relations between reason and revelation, then certainly talking about 
philosophy and religion. Although each religion and philosophy depart from a different 
foothold, faith withdraws from the foundation of belief, while philosophy begins with doubts 
and questions (Schilling, 1948). It cannot be doubted and denied that reason has a position 
in the territory of Islam. What is essential in this case is determining and explaining the limits 
of reason, because we all believe that almost all Muslims try and try to benefit the mind in 
Islamic teaching and explanation argumentative religious beliefs (Hourani, 2007, p. 118). 
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The relationship of reason and revelation is always recognized to cause problems such as 
the function and connection of reason to revelation in obtaining knowledge (Griffel, 2018). 
According to Harun Nasution, what is needed is an effort to rationalize the understanding of 
Muslims who are judged dogmatically, which causes the decline of Muslims because of the 
lack of optimizing the potential of the mind possessed. Departing from this view, it is 
necessary to look for the integration of reason and revelation in the perspective of the 
philosophy of science (Nasution, 1986, p. 1).  

B. METHOD 

The type of research that will be used is library research (Beasley, 2000, p. 117). The study 
was conducted by taking the data sources by examining the books of Islamic thought that 
are concerned with Reason and Revelation. The research approach taken is a philosophical 
approach means a procedure that uses philosophy. Philosophy is to think deeply, 
systematically, radically, and universally to find the core truths of wisdom or essence 
regarding everything that exists (Zaelani, 2015). 

C. RESULT AND DISCUSSION 

Jamil Shaliba in al-Mu'jam al-Falsafī gives the meaning of ‘aql literally in terms of al-imsāk 

(holding), al-ribāṭ (bond), al-ḥijr (holding), al-nahy (forbidding) and al-man' (prevent). A 

person who has reason (al-‘āqil) is a person who restrains himself and holds back the desires 

of his desires (Ṣalibā, 1982, p. 84). While the Qur'an mentions approximately 49 words ‘aql 

which appear varied. All these words are expressed in the form of verbs (fi'l) and are never 
said in maṣdar form, but they all come from the primary word ‘aql.  

The word 'aql, in the era of ignorance is used in the sense of practical intelligence which in 
terms of modern psychology is called problem solving capacity. People who think intelligently 
are people who have the ability to solve the problems they face (Nasution, 1982, pp. 7–8)  
Therefore, the word ‘aql has many meanings. Philosophically, reason is the power of intellect 
with the nature to know everything. It is believed that reason also has many activities.  

These activities are al-naẓar (seeing with attention), al-tadabbur (paying close attention), al-

ta'ammul (contemplating), al-istibṣār (seeing with the inner eye), al-i'tibār (interpreting), al-

tafkīr (thinking), and al-tadhakkur (remembering) (Yudiani, 2013). Thus, 'aql has several 

functions, but the most important is as first intelligence, that is inherent and divine knowledge 
that is instilled in human beings, or can be said as fitrah. However, humans cannot 
automatically use this potential mind. Humans must develop the potential of their soul so 
that the right brain can be achieved and used according to its function, namely thinking. 

Revelation in the Koran is taken from the word waḥy which has several meanings such as 

speed, whispers and gestures. But the word waḥy is better known in the sense of "what God 

said to his prophets. Revelation in sharia terms is the word of God sent down to his prophets 
and apostles, whether through the intermediary Gabriel or not (Ṣalibā, 1982, p. 570). While 

the revelation serves to provide information to humans about matters of belief, thank God 
and provide general provisions regarding the deeds established by Sharia (Muhaimin, 2000, 
pp. 29–31). 

Revelation in the view of the theologians, such as the followers of Ash’ārī have the most 
important position in the sect (Lapidus, 2002, p. 166), while Mu'tazilī prefers reason rather 
than revelation, in the sense of the domain of revelation under the domain of reason. The 
greater the domain of revelation that is played, the smaller the role of reason in a stream, on 
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the contrary the greater the domain of reason that is played, the smaller the domain of 
revelation played in a stream. Intellect in the effort to acquire knowledge, acts on its own 
effort and power, thereby describing human independence and ability (Morrison, 2013, p. 
160). Revelation, on the other hand, describes human weakness, because revelation was 
revealed by God to help humans obtain their knowledge (Yusuf, 2016, p. 65).  

It is speaking of reason and revelation, of course expressing philosophy and religion 
(Masbukin & Hassan, 2017). These two terms there is a meeting point in the same field, 
namely what is called "the Ultimate Reality," which is most famous for the problem of life and 
human death (Annalakshmi & Abeer, 2011). The distance that distinguishes, between the 
two, does not lie in the field that becomes the meeting point itself but lies in how to investigate 
the area. 

Among the differences are: (1) If the priority in philosophy is "thinking," then in religion is 
serving; (2) if philosophy emphasizes knowledge to "understand," then faith requires 
knowledge to "worship."; (3) if in philosophy it is contemplation (for example thinking about 
what is "love"?), then enjoyment is done in religion (feeling and experiencing "love" itself); 
(4) philosophy even though it is calm in realizing it, but often muddying the mind of its 
adherents, while religion fulfills its followers with enthusiasm and feeling of self-service but 
the effect calms the soul of its followers; and (5) if philosophy has a lot to do with reason or 
mind, then religion has a lot to do with the heart (Trueblood, 1994, pp. 3–4) 

Both philosophy and religion determine good and bad norms, but both are different in 
determining the criteria for something that is called good and evil (Ayala & Arp, 2009, p. 322). 
On the one hand, belief in measuring the requirements of good and evil is based on the 
teachings of revelation, while philosophy seeks criteria by doing a thought process to find 
knowledge using the human mind.(Bicchieri, Muldoon, & Sontuoso, 2018).   

Human reason, even though it has substantial reach and analytical power, but it is still 
relative and limited because it is unable to reach all the problems faced by humans ultimately. 
Human reason can change so that the decisions it produces can also change (Mienaltowski, 
2011). A theory that is considered right by basis this year could have been several years or 
other times that were no longer said to be accurate; on the contrary, it was considered a 
false theory. With such limitations, the truth produced by reason is relative truth (relative) 
(Gazalba, 1992, p. 24), or referred to by Endang Saifudin Ansari as speculative truth 
(Anshari, 1982, p. 174). 

Ibn Rushd tried to answer the integration of reason and revelation in his work Faṣl al-Maqāl. 

These two sources of truth are often contested by orthodox scholars. Ibn Rushd began in 
his book with a few simple questions: is using reason-mind contrary to religion and is learning 
Philosophy forbidden in Islam? Through sharp analysis and arguments, Ibn Rushd replied 
that there was no conflict between religion and reason, and there was also no prohibition in 
Islam to study philosophy (Habti, 2011). 

Ibn Rushd's argument in expressing this answer was that reason, and revelation were both 
gifts of God. Both are inseparable, borrowing Ibn Rushd's terms, reason and revelation like 
"brothers” that cannot be separated. Intellect requires admission because there are 
problems in this world, especially those related to the supernatural (metaphysics), which 
cannot be reached by reason. While revelation also requires reason because, without 
reason, revelation cannot be understood (Rushd, n.d., pp. 22–24) 
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Ibn Rushd respected reason because, without reason, the verses of the Qur'an and the 
purpose of human creation, in general, do not have much meaning. Intellect and al-Quran 
cannot be contested. If we encounter verses from the Qur'an which seem to contradict 
reason, according to Ibn Rushd, the verses need to be excluded, as he explicitly said in his 
Fasl al-Maqal: if there is no conflict between revelation and reason, interpretation is not 
required, but if there is opposition, then revelation needs to be interpreted (Rushd, n.d., pp. 
32).  

Ibn Ṭufayl, in his philosophical novel Ḥayy Ibn Yaqẓān, explained that the achievement of 

knowledge about God is two ways to know him, that is, using reason or using Sharia (Masudi, 
2015). These two paths are not contradictory because the end of philosophy is the 
attainment of knowledge about God. Ibn Ṭufayl describes to humans that trust in God is a 

part of human nature that cannot be denied, and a healthy mind by observing and 
contemplating the surrounding world will certainly come to God (Sudarsono, 2004, p. 81).  

From the description above, it is clear that the fundamental difference between religion and 
philosophy lies like the correct value as a result of gaps in the primary sources of each. On 
the one hand, philosophy has a relative or speculative truth value because it comes from 
something relatively too, namely human reason (Nielsen, 1995, p. 25). Whereas on the other 
hand, the truth value of religion becomes absolute and eternal because it comes from 
something infinite and eternal, namely God (Vries, 2009, p. 352). Although there are 
fundamental differences in both, that does not mean that both of them have absolutely no 
tangent points or cannot greet each other and reciprocate closely. 

To obtain the truth of knowledge, philosophy can be a tool to explain and strengthen the 
position of religion, while religion can be a source of inspiration for the emergence of reliable 
and correct philosophical thinking (Wen, 2014, p. 12). Not a few reflective thoughts turned 
out to lead to the belief in the existence of God, an essential characteristic of religion as a 
system of trust in God, so that not a few philosophers were stronger in their faith after doing 
philosophical odyssey in the world they wrestled deeply (Morris, 1994, p. 27).  

If observed, it can be seen that the main reason for the denial of religion and God on some 
philosophers is because of their limited reasoning which is unable to reach the level of faith 
in its journey to explore the actual reality. Besides this primary cause, it is also influenced by 
other roots, such as the background of the life and social environment of the philosopher in 
question. And the most important reason, according to the religious view, is the guidance of 
God. Only the philosopher who gets advice from God will arrive at the phase of faith at the 
end of the philosophical odyssey of that mind (Morris, 1994, p. 28). 

Furthermore, religion and philosophy, indeed epistemologically is often positioned in 
different places, facing each other and even contradicting. It is usually based on the view 
that the epistemological basis of both is indeed different, because religion comes from faith 
in God's revelation, while philosophy rests on human rationality. These two different spaces 
are what make the conversation about the relationship between the two, never boring and 
never finished. Moreover, the definitive formulation of religion and philosophy has not yet 
reached an agreed formula. It can be said that the number of definitions of both is as much 
as the person who defines it (Heidegger, 2004, p. 53).  

M. Amin Abdullah describes the relationship between Philosophy and religion with what he 
calls the first level of discourse, namely in the level of general scientific discussion. By 
borrowing the term Wittgenstein, Abdullah said that philosophy and religion both had their 
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form of life, so it was somewhat difficult for us to map the relations between them. From this 
research, Abdullah concluded that the difficulty was found to be in the form of a format of the 
relationship between "conception," which represented religion and "conception" that 
represented philosophy (Abdullah, 1995, p. 117). 

In one condition, the "conception" of religion is often felt more accurate, but in certain 
conditions precisely the "conception" of philosophy is explored more accurate than the 
conception offered by faith. There are even certain philosophical schools that eliminate and 
reduce the role of metaphysics and ethics, which are very dominant in religious thought. If 
this disharmony of religious and philosophical relations enters the next level, the second 
discourse, which is coming into the relationship between "certain" religion and philosophy in 
general, then the situation of this disharmony will become increasingly apparent.  

Abdullah pointed out, in the history of Islam's religious experience, especially after the 
dominance of Islamic orthodoxy, the spirit and light of philosophical thought became 
increasingly dim among Muslims. Al-Ghazali's rejection of philosophy and Muslim 
philosophers, such as Ibn Sina and al-Farabi, had an impact on the emergence of the 
traumatic situation of Muslims towards philosophical thought so that there was a ban on 
philosophy (Abdullah, 1995, p. 117). 

 

D. CONCLUSION 

In the discussion of reason and revelation, there is a space where both of them can meet, 
even greet each other and make out, but there is also space where they must separate. At 
the time the revelation recommended the development of science and culture by giving 
space to the freedom of reason to think dynamically, creatively and openly, that was where 
space met and made sense between reason and revelation. 

The reason is a tool for thinking and philosophizing that aims to find the truth. Intellect activity 
is the power in searching for truth, which is an object of thought that never runs out. 
Therefore, the reason is never satisfied with a reality that is received without proof rationally. 
To strengthen the faith in the revelation of God and to provide an explanation for those who 
doubt, a revelation needs the role of reason to reveal the truths brought about by revelation. 
With the ability of reason to validate the authenticity brought by revelation rationally, the 
reality of revelation will be more readily accepted by humans following the signs determined 
by revelation.  
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